Approved as Amended            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
February 18, 2015 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 18, 2015 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.             










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time






          









    



2.0  Evaluation of the Town owned buildings – TA Veloski asked how and who should be handling the evaluation of each building. Chair Ober replied department heads and the condition should be included. Selectman Van Tassel agreed this is a good idea with the exception of the Old Town Hall because it has a Steward. Selectman Van Tassel stated the DPW has no time, even though right now it should be them but they are not there to see the little things happening in those buildings, so it should be the department heads. Chair Ober noted there is a form to submit to the DPW to better coordinate some of the building's repairs in two different buildings, so the Town can get better pricing. Selectman Nickerson agreed DPW doesn't have the time and he has seen the form but it is not used hardly at all. A discussion was held to have department heads create a building checklist, to be used on a weekly or monthly basis. Chief Dexter stated he has done things to try and make his building more energy efficient but it is hard to tell when he doesn't see all of the bills. Selectman Nickerson stated he spoke with some other Fire Departments that have designated a person check their propane usage weekly and record the percentages because their buildings are also Emergency Operation Centers. Chair Ober noted there has been problems with bills going other places and getting misplaced. Selectman Van Tassel stated the bills can still be run through Peg, as long as the department heads see them. Chair Ober asked if copies could go to department heads even though it adds an extra step. Chief Dexter noted he would start checking their tanks and it should be up to us as building managers to stay on top of these things. Chair Ober suggested a standard checklist for each building but each building needs an evaluation first, to see if there is a solution or not. Ralph Rathjen replied a Building Inspector would be needed first then a contractor for repairs based on the evaluation. Chair Ober noted the cost of the evaluation needs to be added to the budget. Selectman Van Tassel noted sometimes the insurance company will offer some type of inspection service. TA Velsoki to check with Bill Tobin and Primex Insurance. Peter Drouin stated there are a lot of local contractors that would help and care about the repairs because they have a vested interest. Library Director, Marcia Haigh noted someone needs to coordinate all of the information and keep it in a binder. Tabled for further discussion.                        














3.0  Public Hearing continuance –Building Permit & Fire Department Fees – Chair Ober opened the continued Public Hearing at 5:06 p.m. TA Veloski provided the BOS with RSA 41:9 (Selectmen), RSA 154:2 (Fire) and the Warrant Article language from 2011, which grants the BOS the authority to establish & amend the Town’s fee schedule. TA Veloski noted the Fire Department has the right to do certain things, so the Board can set fees. Selectman Van Tassel noted he does not want to deter people from getting things like wood-burning inspections because he wants to keep them safe. Chair Ober stated this will help re-coop some of the Town’s costs for individual things. Selectman Nickerson stated the Budget Committee’s survey results said no new fees or new taxes. Chair Ober noted the fee schedule is not in-line with other communities and she would have paid $50 less under the new fee schedule for her porch, which places an emphasis on quantity. Chair Ober suggested asking the people at Town Meeting, to see what their feelings are. Selectman Van Tassel stated a lot of people will view this as an additional tax. Chief Dexter stated something is need for future growth, the Town could see thirty new homes and we were warned to be prepared. Selectman Nickerson stated the Town pays the Town Planner & the Fire Chief, so this is a double tax. Chief Dexter replied the fees would apply to new homes and not existing or commercial because it wouldn’t be fair. Chair Ober asked TA Veloski to check with Town Counsel, to see if this discussion could take place under “Other Business” at Town Meeting. Planner Ward stated fees are already in place now and the proposed fee schedule would be a reduction for all permits except extra-large homes. Planner Ward noted staff time would also be covered but he is only speaking on the Certificate of Zoning Compliance (CZC) not the Fire Department’s schedule. Planner Ward stated user fees are the fiscally conservative approach without adding it to the tax structure and fees are not usually put together without some forethought. Planner Ward noted he has seen a good deal of new construction on the lake over the past 18 months that would have fallen in to the larger category. Chair Ober closed the Public Hearing at 5:46 p.m. Decision to be made next week after Attorney’s recommendation is received. 

4.0 Davis Request for Un-merger of lots – Planner Ward reported the Black Brook Road (near Cottage Drive) property was purchased in 1972 and was involuntarily merged in to one lot, which the applicant would like to change back to 2-lots (total acreage 0.86). Planner Ward explained the deed’s metes & bounds description doesn’t describe the lots individually but goes all the way around the outside of both lots back to the beginning. Planner Ward contacted Attorney Boldt and if this is to receive approval there are a few things that need to be completed. The BOS reviewed the Attorney’s recommended conditions for approval. Selectman Nickerson suggested the wording “NH DES Septic System” be added to one of the conditions, to clarify. Planner Ward noted there is no guarantee the second lot will be buildable. This property is located in the Recreational Zoning District.    

5.0  Old Business 
5.1 Overtime Policy – TA Veloski provided the BOS with an amended policy for their review. Tabled.  



  


  

  
  5.2 Campaigning on Town Property – The BOS reviewed a newly drafted policy that the Town's Attorney has reviewed and one change was made. A Public Hearing will be scheduled for next week. 



  
               


  5.3
Lakes Region Planning Commission – Town Representatives – TA Veloski stated the vacancies (2) have been posted on the Town's web-site. Chair Ober suggested announcing the vacancies at Town Meeting with all of the other openings.  
  
  5.4 Inclement Weather – TA Veloski provided a draft. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to accept the Inclement Weather policy as written. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



  5.5 Complaint – Jason Young Re: DPW – Selectman Nickerson stated when Mr. Young came in last week and gave the Board a hard time, he had two phone calls last week and appreciated both of the calls, which he was asked if he involved with what had happened. Selectman Nickerson stated he had no idea what Mr. Young was going to do or had done and no idea what Mr. Leighton did or said when Mr. Young was leaving. Selectman Nickerson stated most of the people here know me and if I have an issue with you, I will say it and argue with you. Selectman Nickerson noted whatever Mr. Young does, he is on his own and they have dealt with a similar situation at the highway department. Selectman Nickerson stated he has known about Norman in the pick-up truck for about 6-7 months now and it was not news to me, I had already talked to the DPW Director about it. Chair Ober stated some news came to light and the issue he was talking about may have been caused by Mr. Young himself and not our DPW.   

   5.6
School District – Budget Meeting – Is being held tonight at 7:00 p.m. at the Winnisquam Regional High School. 






 












 

6.0  New Business









  6.1
NH Preservation Alliance - Membership – TA Veloski reported he has gotten some information on becoming a member of the NHPA but there are several different membership levels. TA Veloski suggested the Town Hall Steward review and make a recommendation. AS Rollins stated the Town had used the NHPA when the Building Committee was renovating the Town Hall bathrooms. TA Veloski noted a renewal was not received.  

  







  6.2
Red listed Bridges – NH DOT – The BOS reviewed. 


   
  6.3 DPW / Transfer Station – Buildings & Grounds – DPW Director Bordeau stated he needs some help on they are on the right path and a person is needed for eight (8) hours by utilizing the Temporary Labor line ($2K). Director Bordeau recommended hiring in-house but it would increase the employee to 40 hours a week, so the Town would need to pay retirement in the amount of $56.86, weekly. Selectman Van Tassel asked how many hours this employee has when the Transfer Station is not open. Director Bordeau replied eleven (11) hours need to be made up in the winter. Chair Ober stated she thought the person would be per-diem. Selectman Van Tassel stated three people are not needed at the Transfer Station, it can operate with two. Selectman Nickerson noted he knows plenty of people that would be willing to make a few extra bucks during the winter while they are laid off from summer work. Chair Ober recommended the position be advertised for and the DPW handle building & grounds in the interim. 


  6.4 Coring Report of Upper Bay Road– Hoyle & Tanner – Selectman Nickerson stated the State allowed the use of sub-standard material. Chair Ober stated the asphalt content failed and ten core samples of the road were taken but only one was tested. TA Veloski to discuss with Attorney Boldt how to proceed with the request for compaction reports. 



 






  6.5
Fire Chief Re: Salary correction – The BOS approved. 



   6.6 NEEB Co. - HIPPA Privacy Rules – Chair Ober signed. 



  6.7 First Fruits Food Pantry – donation – TA Veloski verified the donation from the Town did go to the food pantry. 







  6.8 Letters to Senators – Chair Ober clarified that the letters are regarding the unregulated fees of cable and the Town is requesting for these companies to be regulated like other utilities. 








  
                
7.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          7.1 2/11/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of February 11, 2015. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of February 11, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

  

  








 
8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












9.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.      

 












10.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 



 





    









11.0 Selectmen's Reports - None at this time. 






           






 



          
12.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:16 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 18, 2015 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.       













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

2/18/2015

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


